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“To Infinity and Beyond”
oy Story is one of America’s greatest films.  Debuting 
in 1995, Toy Story was the first film produced by Steve 
Jobs’ animated film studio, Pixar, and there was great 
anticipation regarding its release.  From its opening 
weekend, where it was the top grossing movie, Toy 
Story has become an industry in and of itself, including

three sequels. Disney has areas specifically dedicated to the film 
and its characters at their theme parks, and the toys and products 
associated with the film have set revenue records.

Toy Story introduced the movie-going public to the wonders of 
computer animated cartoons, which have gone on to dominate 
animation.  The movie also created a memorable cast of characters, 
including the improbable buddy duo of Woody the Cowboy and 
Super Astronaut Buzz Lightyear. 

Buzz Lightyear was an immediate sensation and references to him 
still abound in the cultural landscape.  Buzz was a jacked-up
astronaut who did not realize he was a toy, creating excellent 
opportunities for humor.  Buzz took himself very seriously,
ultimately coining Toy Story’s signature phrase “To Infinity and 
Beyond.”

Throughout the year, as the world’s bond markets continued to stun 
and amaze the investing world with their negative interest rates, I
began to focus on the fact that perhaps we had quickly passed 
through the “Infinity” level of global interest rates on our way to 
some unknown destination entitled “Beyond” - wherever that may 
be.

During the summer of 2019, we reached previously unimaginable 
levels of negative interest rates.  Clearly, years after the world’s 
three primary central banks adopted the dual strategies of Zero 
Percent Interest Rates (ZIRP) and Quantitative Easing (QE), the 
ramifications of these radical policy developments are still 
developing on the investment landscape.  For instance, last August 
roughly $17.0 Trillion of Sovereign Debt reached negative interest 
rate territory, an all-time record event.

To students of fixed income markets, this development is totally 
unimaginable.  In 1963, Sidney Homer and Richard Sylla wrote the 
investment world’s first documented history of interest rates.  
Currently in its Fourth Edition, this rigorous history describes
almost 4,000 years of credit history.  Not once during the forty
centuries covered have interest rates ever been negative.

In fact, for much of financial history, civilization has had to deal 
with interest rates being too high.  Famed Babylonian leader,
Hammurabi, developed the world’s first codified set of laws in 1800 
B.C.  Included in the Code of Hammurabi was a law prohibiting 
interest rates higher than 20% per annum for loans of silver.

The highest interest rates ever recorded happened in Germany in the 
early 1920’s.  Germany, struggling in the aftermath of World War I 
and plagued with unsustainable burdens from The Treaty of 
Versailles, saw inflation soar to 700% in 1922.  Interest rates, always 
reflective of inflationary trends, rose to an astonishing 10,000%.

In more recent times, the United States faced historically high 
interest rates during the period between 1976 – 1981 as interest rates 
peaked at 15.84% on the U.S. ten-year treasury in 1981.  Once again,
inflation was the driving force behind America’s high yields, as CPI 
topped at 14.8% in March of 1980.  Much like in Babylonia with 
Hammurabi, it took a single individual to tackle the problem of 
runaway American interest rates and Paul Volcker was appointed 
Chairman of the U.S. Federal Reserve in 1979.  Volcker weaponized 
the Fed’s primary tool, the Fed Funds rate, and drove short-term 
funding from 11.2% to a peak of 20% in June of 1981.  By pricing 
short-term yields so high, Volcker and the Federal Reserve 
destroyed inflation, driving it below 3% by 1983.  In the process, 
Volcker, who recently died, became one of our country’s greatest 
financial figures.

Negative Interest Rates are entirely a new development for central 
bankers, businesses and investors and the dual policies of Zero 
Percent Interest Rates and Quantitative Easing, which both began in 
Japan, are the reasons why this has happened.  The Japanese, 
struggling with an epic deflationary cycle that began in 1990, began 
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to keep their overnight lending rate at zero in 1999.  Later, having 
made no progress in reversing deflation, The Bank of Japan (BOJ) 
began the world’s first Quantitative Easing program in early 2001.  
In Quantitative Easing, a central bank buys assets in the open market 
in an effort to increase the money supply and inflate asset prices,
hoping to stimulate end-demand for goods and services. The Bank 
of Japan implemented a modest QE program and began to purchase 
government bonds, asset backed securities and equities.  These
policies were relatively small and had little to no effect on the 
Japanese economy.

However, it was in the aftermath of the 2008/2009 Financial Crisis 
that Quantitative Easing became a dominant global central bank 
tool.  Struggling with an economy that had just contracted 4% in a 
few short months, the U.S. Federal Reserve began the world’s first 
large scale Quantitative Easing (QE1) program in November 2008,
as the Fed originally bought $600.0 Billion in mortgage-backed 
securities to initiate its program.

Importantly, the Fed’s QE policy helped to put a ceiling on how high 
interest rates could go and then forced rates downward through their 
massive open-market purchases.  By the time the program ended in 
October of 2014, after QE2, QE3 and Operation Twist had all been 
created and implemented, the Fed had accumulated $4.5 Trillion in 
assets, increasing its overall balance sheet by almost $4.0 Trillion.

The Japanese, still struggling to create end-demand and escape their 
epic long-term deflationary spiral, took notice of the Federal 
Reserve’s immediate success in their QE program and began to 
greatly expand the Bank of Japan’s balance sheet.  From 2012 
through this year, the BOJ purchased roughly $3.5 Trillion of assets 
and, in fact, still have an active program in place.  The Japanese 
program differed from the Fed’s in that it broadened the policy 
mandate to include REITs and Equity ETFs.  Japan’s QE program 
is so massive that the BOJ currently owns 70% of the total Japanese
ETF market and is the single largest shareholder in almost 50% of 
the listed Japanese equities.

Finally, the Europeans, through the European Central Bank (ECB),
were the last of the world’s three primary central banks to initiate 
and implement a Quantitative Easing program.  Always cautious, 
the ECB waited until 2014 to really step up their QE program and 
once they started, they doubled the ECB’s overall balance sheet in 
less than three years.  Similarly to the Americans, the ECB avoided 
equities for purchase, purchasing Trillions of Euros worth of bonds 
across the broad spectrum of fixed income securities.

Interestingly, although Quantitative Easing was an early success in 
the U.S., it seems to have had little or no effect in stimulating growth 
in either Europe or Japan.  Indisputably, what the three QE programs 
have achieved in aggregate was a massive expansion of central bank 
balance sheets, which in turn provided epic levels of liquidity, as 
you can see in the graph below:

Central Banks Balance Sheet in Trillions of USD

Source: Monticello Associates

Beginning in 2006, the three primary central banks had balance 
sheets in aggregate of a little over $3.0 Trillion.  Through 
Quantitative Easing programs, the balance sheets went up to a peak 
of almost $15.0 Trillion. Furthermore, the Japanese and the 
Europeans still have the elements of their programs in place and
their balance sheets remain loose and stimulative.

The other critical element of contemporary monetary policy has 
been the Zero Percent Interest Rate Policy.  Again, incorporated by 
all three central banks, ZIRP involved each bank leaving its critical 
over-night deposit rate, a key policy variable in global lending, at 
zero percent for a sustained period of time.  As with Quantitative 
Easing, the goal of zero percent interest rates is to depress yields and 
inflate risk asset prices by eliminating cash as a viable investment 
alternative. Additionally, keeping short-term interest rates at zero is 
sensationally loose monetary policy, providing as much stimulus as 
possible.

In the following graph, you can see the recent history of zero percent 
short-term rates.  For a period of almost seven years, the three largest 
central banks kept their key short-term lending rates at zero and both
the Europeans and Japanese even lowered them below zero where 
they remain today.
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Central Bank Policy Rates -- FED, ECB, BOJ:
June 2007 to December 2015

Source: Monticello Associates

Keeping short-term interest rates at such a low level for a long 
period of time is unprecedented in the post-World War II investing 
era.  For the twenty years before the Financial Crisis, the 
average Fed Funds rate was 4.86%, an astonishing difference 
when compared to 2009 - 2015’s zero percent.  Moreover, the Fed 
went over a decade without raising interest rates.

The end result of both Quantitative Easing and Zero Percent Interest 
Rates is that governmental policy interceded in the global markets 
to suppress short-term and long-term interest rates to levels that 
were previously unimaginable to market participants and were far 
below the natural level of interest rates.  One immediate outcome of 
these policies has been to drop global interest rates on sovereign debt 
yields, which are valued daily by the global capital markets, well 
below zero throughout global yield curves.  While interest rates have 
never reverted to negative yields in the U.S., most of Europe and 
Japan have seen rates plunge well below zero.

In the graph below, you’ll see, since 2015, negative-yielding 
sovereign debt outstanding has moved from $2.0 Trillion to a peak 
in August of 2019 at $17.0 Trillion.  Importantly, rates were sharply 
negative as the ten-year yields in Germany (-0.69%), Switzerland
(-1.01%) and Japan (-0.29%) touched downright scary levels.

Negative-Yielding Debt Outstanding:
Bloomberg Barclays Global Bond Index

Source:  Monticello Associates

As rates kept plunging below zero, many fixed income investors 
kept buying, even though owning a negative interest fixed income 
security made no sense.  This is because more than one-half of the 
current buyers of fixed income securities – central banks, pension 
funds, insurance companies and hedging strategies, needed a fixed 
income security, regardless of its investment return potential.  Thus, 
non-financial buyers, as opposed to investors, have had a key role in 
global fixed income securities providing negative yields.

The obvious question to ask is “Where do we go from here and 
how does this utterly unpredictable set of events end?” After all, 
we are currently living through a series of financial and market 
events that have never occurred.  Today, if you purchase a ten-year 
bond in Germany you will get back less at maturity than your 
purchase price purely due to the effect of negative interest rates.  In 
Denmark individual mortgage holders were actually sent checks, as 
opposed to having to make payments, during 2019.

It’s a fundamental maxim of investing that if you loan money you 
are hopefully compensated with a return based upon a previously 
agreed upon interest rate.  The investor is accepting the borrower’s 
individual credit risk as well as the risk of the overall economy 
during the life of the loan.  By turning the investing world upside 
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down and destroying this fundamental risk and return relationship,
current bond markets have indeed sped through Buzz Lightyear’s 
“Infinity and Beyond.”

Importantly, no one really knows how this will end and how could 
they – This has never happened.  Will it end in disaster as depressed 
interest rates and inflation revert to their much higher long-term 
levels, producing massive investment losses?  Well, it could.  Does 
it have to end in disaster?  No, it does not, as you can’t overlook the 
potential for current conditions, which have more or less been in 
place for almost a decade, to emerge as the new permanent state of 
the markets.

A primary issue with the current state of global bond markets and 
interest rates is that the level and direction of interest rates affects 
all asset classes, not just bonds.  Equities, real estate and private 
equity returns and valuations are all greatly impacted by interest 
rates.

This is primarily because interest rates allow the bond market to 
provide a threshold return for lower risk assets.  If Treasury yields 
are 8%, then risk assets need to provide a much greater return than 
8% to compensate investors for accepting much greater volatility 
and the permanent risk of capital loss.

In Finance the cost of money is defined as the opportunity cost of 
holding cash instead of investing it.  This metric is generally 
measured by the prevailing level of interest rates.  Historically 
speaking, a lower-cost of money will lead to higher valuations and 
vice versa.

Undoubtedly, there will be many bad investment decisions made 
when the cost of money is negative or zero.  The threshold for return 
is just too low. Importantly, I believe this has already been 
happening for many years and the investing world is just beginning 
to see these terrible decisions manifest themselves in substantial 
investment losses.  The lack of a credible threshold for 
investment return has likely already resulted in the 
misallocation of capital and this subject is something all 
investors should worry about. SoftBank and WeWork provide an 
outstanding example of capital misallocation.

SoftBank Group, through its mammoth investment fund SoftBank 
Vision Fund, was the primary sponsor of the recent investment 
disaster WeWork, which quickly eroded almost $40.0 Billion in 
private market value.

SoftBank was founded in Japan in 1981 by legendary investment 
visionary Masayoshi (Masa) Son.  SoftBank Group is a holding 
company which currently has large stakes in numerous companies 
including Yahoo Japan and Sprint.

Masa Son has had many spectacular successes in his career.  He 
became a large investor in internet and e-commerce companies in
the late 1990’s, which helped to drive SoftBank’s public market 

valuation to $175.0 Billion in early 2000.  However, many of these
investments ultimately proved worthless when the Dot Com bubble 
collapsed from 2000 – 2002 and the company’s market 
capitalization fell to just $3.0 Billion.

Son’s greatest success was befriending Jack Ma, the founder of 
Alibaba, and investing $20.0 Million in Alibaba early in the
company’s history.  That investment was recently valued at almost 
$120.0 Billion.  Obviously, this investment return ranks among the 
greatest ever achieved and provided Masa Son and SoftBank with 
an even greater platform and profile.

It was likely based on the success of the Alibaba investment that 
SoftBank developed the Vision Fund.  The Vision Fund is a venture 
capital fund defined as a later-stage growth fund typically investing 
after a start-up company has developed its products and services and 
has begun to generate clients and revenues. The Vision Fund raised 
an astonishing $103.0 Billion to invest in mid-to-late stage private 
companies looking to duplicate Alibaba’s success.

From the start, which was only three and one-half years ago, the 
Vision Fund effort was almost incomprehensible – the size was just 
too large.  At the time, the next largest competitor to the Vision Fund 
was roughly $2.0 Billion.  So, the Vision Fund was at least 50 times 
larger than its next biggest competitor.  This has created many 
problems in the deployment of capital for SoftBank.

For example, if SoftBank invested $10.0 Billion in a company and 
was to own twenty percent of the business, then the company would 
be valued at $50.0 Billion.  In almost all examples of $50.0 Billion 
companies being created it takes a very long time to become this 
large.  Schlumberger, Deere, General Motors, Marriott and Humana 
are all American companies that currently have a market 
capitalization around $50.0 Billion.  However, it took decades for 
each of them to reach this milestone.  Thus, due to the mammoth 
size of its Vision Fund, SoftBank has been forced to create 
gargantuan start-up companies – it’s the only way they could 
conceivably put $103.0 Billion to work.

One problem with such large investments in early-stage private 
companies is that the companies become so large that Initial Public 
Offerings (IPO’s) in the public market become virtually the only exit 
opportunity.  This places the exit firmly upon the willingness of 
public market investors to pay record high prices for companies that 
are years away from profitability and currently posting massive 
losses. Importantly, today’s public market investors have failed to 
support these lofty valuation levels and that’s where the problems
really began to magnify for both SoftBank and its most notable 
investment, WeWork.

If WeWork had never been created as an individual company, it 
would have had to have been created as a Hollywood satire of a start-
up business.  Beginning with WeWork’s now infamous founder,
Adam Neumann, the brief and illustrious rise and fall seems entirely 
fictional.
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WeWork was founded by Adam Neumann in 2010. Neumann had 
little experience in business but has been described in the media as 
an “Enchanting Israeli Mystic.”  WeWork’s first venture capital 
round was led by famed Silicon Valley venture capital firm, 
Benchmark Capital, leading a $17.5 Million round.

The business was simple.  WeWork was planning on offering short-
term office leases to tenants while leasing the space themselves on 
a long-term basis.  From the start, many critics focused on the 
mismatch of short-term assets (renters) and long-term liabilities 
(office leases). But, Adam Neumann initially overcame the 
skepticism by promoting WeWork as a “lifestyle” brand.

Neumann’s hubris was boundless.  Due to the confluence of so much 
money looking for a home, he was able to drive terms for his outside
investors resulting in little or no governance and Neumann 
controlling almost all of the company’s voting shares.  This can only 
happen in an environment in which there is ample liquidity.

The lack of governance became a real problem as WeWork sought 
to go public this year.  Famously, Neumann had copyrighted the 
word We and sold it back to the company for $6.0 Million.  As 
befitting a lifestyle concept, he had tried to change the company’s 
name from WeWork to WeGroup.  Neumann also had started an 
elementary school named WeGrow, no doubt hoping to market 
expensive short-term office space to proud WeGrow graduates in 
twenty years.

WeWork’s last round of financing valued the company at $47.0
Billion in January of 2019.  The plan was to raise some final private 
capital and then take the company public during 2019 in what 
would, undoubtedly, be a spectacular IPO.  However, remember
successful IPO’s must involve public market investors embracing 
the shares.  WeWork’s investment bankers seemed to be focused on 
initially valuing the Company at roughly $80.0 Billion, which would 
have been a sharp step up from the last round’s valuation of $47.0
Billion. However, once the road shows started, the public market 
investors - hedge funds, mutual funds and investment management 
companies, began to focus on the total lack of governance and the 
stunning losses. In the 12 months ending September 30, 2019 
WeWork lost $2.85 Billion on just $3.0 Billion in revenue.

Thus, the prospective price for the IPO kept dropping until it was 
pulled, reportedly with no institutional interest, at $20.0 Billion.  
Because the company had such enormous losses, they were running 
out of options as they needed the capital an IPO would’ve provided.  
So, WeWork was sold to a group led by none other than SoftBank 
in November of 2019 for roughly $9.5 Billion. Adam Neumann was
provided with a $1.7 Billion exit package and 2,600 workers were 
later laid-off.

In the end, almost $40.0 Billion in market capitalization evaporated 
and SoftBank lost almost $10.0 Billion between both the Vision 

Fund and its corporate investment.  SoftBank was later quoted as 
saying that WeWork provided a tremendous learning experience.

WeWork could only have happened in a market environment where 
too much money is chasing too few legitimately good deals.  The 
main question is whether WeWork is a one-off or the symptom of 
much larger things to come?  Well, I would contend the market for 
massive unicorn start-ups began to fail earlier in 2019 when investor 
demand for both Lyft and Uber was tepid, leading to large losses 
after their respective IPO’s.

Unfortunately, capital misallocation is likely not limited to 
SoftBank, WeWork, and the prominent world of venture capital.
Last month, a hedge fund in Connecticut attempted to hold an 
auction for $800.0 Million worth of debt issued by J.C. Penney –
The $800.0 Million was part of an overall $1.7 Billion loan made to 
the company. The auction was evidently cancelled due to concerns 
about both the size level of the debt being auctioned and the fact that 
J.C. Penney, operating as a legacy retailer in a world that’s currently 
unkind to retailers, is likely to declare bankruptcy, which would put 
pricing pressure on all outstanding debt, even if it’s senior secured.  
Again, too large an investment has been made in a company that is 
troubled and there are virtually no exit options. By putting the 
enormous $800.0 Million block up for auction, it signaled to J.C. 
Penney’s other bond investors that the largest owner of the safest 
debt wanted out.  Of course, investors punished the pricing of J.C. 
Penney’s bonds as prices declined and Credit Default Options 
soared.  Again, how could an institutional investor think they could 
get liquidity at an attractive price on such a large amount in such a 
troubled company?

Interestingly, these examples have happened during a period of 
unsustainable global liquidity, a record high U.S. Stock Market and 
the longest post World War II economic expansion in U.S. history.  
What will happen to the investment world if we have a recession or 
a large global stock market decline?  After all, it’s inevitable at some 
point.

In conclusion, it is likely that the zero percent threshold for return 
that existed for so long has created many troubled investments.  It’s 
inevitable that an abundance of liquidity and epically loose 
monetary policy produce some level of investment losses.  I would 
caution investors to not make the situation worse by searching for 
future return while ignoring overall risk tolerance and a suitable 
threshold for return.  After all, we really don’t know what exists at 
“Infinity and Beyond.”

B. Grady
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Recent Underperformance of Foreign Stocks

There seems to be growing optimism in 2020 concerning emerging market equities and their opportunity for outperformance.  Over the past 
five years emerging market equities have trailed the S&P 500 by 5.7% per year – A trend that has been in place since the recovery from the 
financial crisis began in 2010.  However, a partial resolution in the trade dispute between China and the U.S. has the potential to propel 
Chinese growth, which would be stimulative to the entire developing world.  Importantly, the U.S. Dollar will have the final vote as emerging 
market equities almost always need a weakening Dollar to outperform.

Rolling 5-Year Relative Performance (Annualized)
S&P 500 vs MSCI EM Since 1998


